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THE MARTIN COUNTY COMMISSIONERS
REGULAR MEETING
March 3, 2015
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in regular session Tuesday, March 3, 2015 in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners attending were President Paul R. George, Dan J. Gregory and Kevin R. Boyd. Others in attendance were Deputy Auditor Sierra Rutldge,  Surveyor Nathan Hoffman, Clerk Gerald Montgomery, Judge Lynne Ellis; Kathy Collins, Community Corrections Director; Sheriff Travis Roush, Deputy Sheriff Josh Greene, Recorder Rhonda Sanders, Leo Padgett, Highway Superintendent; Terri Alcorn, Highway Clerk; Brent Roberts, BF&S; Amy Kaho, Martin County EMS Director; Eva Neeley and Jill Albright, Loogootee Tribune

President George called the meeting to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 6:01 pm.  

The Claims and Allowances were approved as submitted with the motion by Commissioner Boyd and seconded by Commissioner Gregory.  All were in favor and the motion passed.       

The minutes from the regular meeting of February 17, 2015 were approved as submitted with the motion by Commissioner Gregory and seconded by President George.  Commissioner Boyd abstained due to his absence at the meeting.    

Amy Kaho, Martin County EMS Director, advised the Commissioners on the yearly run totals.  There were 894 calls and 652 transports in 2014.  All issues with 911 have been straightened out.  

Recorder Rhonda Sanders came before the Commissioners requesting a change in the software vendor currently being used by her office.  The current software is Thomson Reuters Aumentum.  Recorder Sanders is unhappy with the program and service.  Martin County is the only county left in Indiana with the Thomson Reuters program. Kevin Cook and John Wood with Computer Systems, Inc (CSI) joined Recorder Sanders.  Commissioner Gregory made a motion to approve the new Recorder software contract with CSI, Inc for $20,636.80.  Commissioner Boyd made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  Once the Council approves the funds needed, the Commissioners will sign the contract.  

Brent Roberts, BF&S, reported to the Commissioners that INDOT had approved the County Wide Bridge Inspections and Right-of-Way Services for Bridge #11.  INDOT has issued purchase orders for the Bridge Inspections in the amount of $31,235 and for the Right-of-Way Services for $11,352 both of which are 80% of the total cost.  The Highway Department is only responsible for 20% of total costs of projects.  Commissioner Boyd made a motion to allow the Highway Department to direct BF&S to proceed with the projects.  Commissioner Gregory made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  Bridge #11 will begin construction in 2016.  

Judge Ellis came before the Commissioners for approval of a Guardian Ad Litem (GAL) Contract.  The contract is for $20,004 per year.  The funds needed were approved by the Council at last night’s meeting.     The GAL Contract will be with Sandra Bowman at $1,667 per month.  The contract states that either party may terminate the agreement for cause by 10 days written notice or 30 days without cause.  The contract will not renew in 2016 without written renewal.  Commissioner Gregory made a motion to approve the GAL Contract with Sandra Bowman for $17,000.   Commissioner Boyd made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.    Judge Ellis thanked Commissioner Boyd for attending the K9 fundraiser event and praised Sheriff Roush on his hard work on raising the $19,057.  

Commissioner Boyd made a motion to approve a revised quote from Felts Lock & Alarm for upgrading the fire alarm system in the amount of $11,738.83.  Commissioner Gregory made the second. All were in favor and the motion passed.  The revised quote was needed because after they received an updated floor plan they realized there needed to be more devices installed.  Auditor Roush will be in contact with Felts Lock & Alarm to have them proceed.  

Kathy Collins, Community Corrections Director, updated the Commissioners on the Pre-Trial Home Detention Program that she along with Sheriff Roush, Judge Ellis and Deputy Prosecutor Larry Brodeur are trying to get started.  The Council would like to see this program proceed on a 3 month trial basis.  She will be attending the April 6 Council meeting for further directions.  The program will be used to help offset the rising number of inmates at the security center due to HB 1006.  The program would be for lower level offenders who cannot afford to make bond.  They will abide by strict guidelines.  Director Collins advised the cost to the county will be $10 per day and not exceed $300 per month per inmate.  The County would be responsible for the $300 a month until the inmate is able to help offset those costs.   

Clerk Gerald Montgomery, presented an amended to the contract with Maximus Consulting Services, Inc.  The current contract is monthly and Maximus amended it to have an end date of January 31, 2017.  The Clerk’s Office provides Maximus with monthly reports concerning how much time employees work on child support cases and the state will reimburse 66% of those costs back to the county.  It is a benefit to the county to receive this reimbursement.  Commissioner Gregory made a motion to approve the amended Maximus Consulting Services, Inc.  Commissioner Boyd made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.   

Sheriff Travis Roush updated the Commissioners on recent funding the Council approved to purchase a new police vehicle.  The 2014 Dodge Ram Truck SSV will be picked up later this week.  With the success of the K9 Fundraiser over the weekend, Sheriff Roush is moving forward with the purchase of a K9 Unit.  The Sheriff hopes to be able to purchase the K9 in April and schedule Deputy Damon Baker for training in May.  An arrest has already been made with the help of the K9 Unit the Town of Shoals purchased.  The Security Center currently has one DOC inmate and another one to be assigned soon.  

Leo Padgett, Highway Superintendent, submitted a four-week work schedule due to his absence at the last meeting.  The department is currently down two dump trucks.  Superintendent Padgett thanked his employees for their hard work during the recent snow event and others who helped out on county roads.   He would like to purchase a storage tank for the cooling ash/chloride mixture for next winter.  He can purchase a new fiber glass tank for $6,000.  With a storage tank, the department can mix as needed.  We are currently sharing the chloride with Daviess County. Commissioner Gregory made a motion to purchase a 6,000 gallon tank for $6,000.   Commissioner Boyd suggested trying to find a used storage tank for half price.  The motion died due to lack of a second.  Dave O’Mara Contractor, Inc. is supplying the Highway Department with cold and hot mix for this year.  They have entered into an Asset Purchase Agreement with E&B Paving, Inc. who will be purchasing certain assets of the Company relating to the Company’s Bloomington Division.  Superintendent Padgett requested that the Commissioners approve the consent of this transaction. Commissioner Gregory made a motion to approve the Asset Purchase Agreement with E&B Paving, Inc., and Dave O’Mara Contractor, Inc.  Commissioner Boyd made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  Superintendent Padgett provided the Commissioners with reports on the three accidents reported during the recent snow and a list of breakdowns and repairs that occurred.   The Highway Department reported 200 hours of overtime during the recent snow event.  The Commissioners praised the work of the Highway Department on the snow removal.  With the constant need of repairs needed for the loader, Superintendent Padgett supplied the Commissioners with information on a new loader.  The four loaders presented were used.  The Commissioners advised Superintendent Padgett to find out more information on two of them.  

Monty Wolf and Andy Ringwald, Civil Defense/EMA, were unable to attend meeting due to assisting with parking at the Loogootee Sectional.  

Judge Ellis requested the two parking spaces in front of the Courthouse which are not handicapped be reserved for the Sheriff’s Department from 9am-4pm.  The Sheriff’s Department is now bringing the prisoners in the front door instead of the back door.  A discussion followed on parking issues at the Courthouse. Commissioner Gregory made a motion to approve the reserved parking spaces for the Sheriff’s Department in front of the Courthouse and one to the side of Courthouse from 9am-4pm for a 3 month trial period.  The Recycling Center area has parking available.  Recorder Sanders questioned why it hasn’t been black topped and striped.  Due to the basements that were in the houses torn down, they had to give it time to settle. The Commissioners will discuss the issue at their next Solid Waste meeting.  Commissioner Boyd agreed that something needed to be done with the parking issues at the Courthouse.  He was unsure about designating the parking spots in front and side of Courthouse.  Commissioner Gregory’s motion to approve designate parking spaces for the Sheriff’s Department died due to lack of a second.  President George tabled the decision until the next meeting.  The Commissioners will reach a plan for parking by the next meeting.  Auditor January Roush will investigate on how many handicap spaces are needed at the courthouse.  
Commissioner Gregory made a motion to approve a maintenance agreement with Oracle Elevator.     Commissioner Boyd made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.   


With no further business, the meeting was adjourned 7:20 pm with a motion by Commissioner Boyd and seconded by Commissioner Gregory.   All were in favor and the motion passed.  The next Commissioners meeting will be Tuesday, March 17, 2015 at 6:00pm.  
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